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Childhood - 1939 
 
0:03:18  Ann was born on March, 2, 1922 in Stuttgart, Germany. [I 
was unable to understand her birth name].  Her father was a 
merchant, and her mother a house-wife.  They were not wealthy, but 
lived comfortably.  They were a conservative Jewish family, and 
attended synagogue regularly. 
 
0:04:24  Her mother died in 1930 from a case of Tuberculosis.  This 
was a traumatic event for her.  Her father remarried soon after her 
mother's death because he felt that Ann needed a mother. 
 
0:05:16  One of the people Ann remembers most fondly is a German 
maid, Erna, who worked for her family.  Ann believes that if her 
father had not been so Orthodox he would have married Erna.  Ann 
says that Erna did not know what Hitler's plans were; many Germans 
did not. 
 
0:07:14  Her half-sister, Margaret, was born in 1932.  Ann was 
happy to finally have a sibling, she was 10 at this time. 
 
0:08:29  At age 10 she over-heard the grown-ups talking about the 
brown-shirts.  She did not pay much attention to this. 
 
0:08:53  In 1933 school was interrupted because Hitler was in her 
town. They were all excused from class to go see him. Ann was very 
excited to see him, and cheered along with all the other people. 
When she told her parents they were upset, but she did not 
understand why. 
 
0:11:46  Ann was very disappointed to find out that she could not 
join the Hitler Youth.  This was the first time she realized that 
something was wrong, and it was because she was Jewish. 
 
0:13:03  Ann remembers Sunday as Hitler's day on the radio. He 
would make speeches, and the whole town would be quiet except for 
the sound of the radios, and cheering. She soon learned that Hitler 
did not like the Jewish people. 
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0:14:22  Her father did not worry about Hitler, and thought that 
Hitler was a farce.  Her father had fought in WWI, and felt that he 
was a true German, and nothing would happen to him, or to anyone 
else. 
 
0:16:17  Ann speaks about the man who later became her husband in 
the United States, Strauss "ph" [I did not understand his first 
name].  He was a close family friend growing up, and was a 
travelling salesman.  One day he was beaten up, and told Ann's 
father that they all had to leave.  Her father told him it would 
pass.  Many people felt like her father did.  Ann says that these 
are all the people who did not leave and died. 
 
0:18:12  Strauss left for the United States in 1936.  Ann joined a 
Zionist Youth movement, even though her father was anti-Zionist, 
and learned for the first time what was really happening in 
Germany. 
 
0:19:01  In 1937 her father died of Leukemia. He died still 
thinking that Hitler was a farce.  Ann says she is happy he died 
when he did. 
 
0:22:15  Ann was thrown out of school at age 16.  She went to 
Munich to go to a school where she learned how to keep house. She 
had relatives in Munich. 
 
0:24:16  November -Kristallnacht- all the synagogues were burned 
down.  Now everyone knew that Hitler was serious, and they were all 
in grave danger. Many people tried to leave. Ann made preparations 
to leave.  Her step-mother, and sister would not leave. 
 
1939 - 1945 
 
0:27:08  Ann's immigration number for the United States was too 
high.  She was fortunate to know a family in England, and in August 
1939 she left for Brighton, England.  In September the war started. 
 
0:29:12  In 1940 she moved to London.  She had contact with her 
step-mother and sister for a while, but soon lost all contact with 
them.  She corresponded with Strauss, who was in the United States. 
In 1944 Strauss arranged for her to come to the United States. They 
lived in Tyler, Texas. 
 
0:34:01  She married Strauss shortly after she arrived in the 
United States.  She later learned that her step-mother and sister 
were killed in Lithuania in a mass grave. 
 
0:37:12  Ann talks more about Kristalnacht, and how terrified they 
all were.  Her uncle was picked up on that night.  They could no 
longer go into the stores, but Ann, because she did not look 
Jewish, could do all the shopping for her relatives in Munich. 
 
0:40:14  Many of her relatives were also able to leave Germany. 
Once in England she tried to find someone to employ her step-mother 
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and sister so they could come to join her, but she did not have any 
luck. 
 
0:44:21  Ann says that communications were so bad that no 
information came to England about the status of European Jews. 
Around 1942 she heard rumors about what was going on, and gave all 
her savings to a fund to help the Jews leave Germany. 
 
1945 - present 
 
0:47:08  Ann says that she did not put all the events together 
until 1947, and she finally realized the magnitude of what had 
happened. 
 
0:49:09  Ann has been very happy in Texas.  She has raised her own 
family.  She says she has not experienced anti-Semitism. When she 
first moved to Texas she noticed the racism toward African- 
Americans.  This upsets her, and she identifies with the struggle 
of African-Americans for equality. 
 
0:52:30  She still retains a strong Jewish faith, which helped her 
when her husband, Strauss, died leaving her with two children. 
 
0:54:17  Ann's final words are that she wants people to learn not 
to take things for granted.  She believes that even good people can 
do bad things under certain circumstances. She feels that the quota 
system set up for immigration purposes by the United States was 
very bad, and perhaps more Jews would have survived if the United 
States had been more willing to open it's doors to the Jews prior 
to the start of the War.  She feels that maybe her step-mother and 
sister might still be alive. 
.END. 
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